Nunthorpe Parish Council (Zoom meeting)
Minutes of Parish Meeting Held Wednesday 3rd March 2021

Parish Councillors Present: Morgan McClintock (Chair), Mieka Smiles, Stephen Thomason, Wade Tovey, Adrian Walker. 
In attendance: Angela Livingstone (NPC Clerk), 2 members of Guisborough Town Council, James Hayton (NMPFA), Mr M Eccles, Mr D Leyland & Mr K Parry (Nunthorpe Community Council), Ward Cllr Jon Rathmell.
The Chair reminded those attending that with the introduction of bi-monthly meetings there was to be a change in the conduct of meetings. The Lead Councillor for each item would provide a written report to the Clerk and members beforehand, the Chair would summarise each item and then invite those in attendance to comment followed by the Lead Councillor, then any other Councillor. A summing up and decision would end each item.

1. INTRODUCTORY ITEMS
1.1 To receive apologies and approve reasons for absence – Cllr Walker informed that Cllr Davey may not manage to access the meeting. Councillors accepted the apology which was due to technology.
1.2 
Declarations of Interest – Cllr Thomason informed of a personal interest in a planning matter ref. 6.2b.
2.
NUNTHORPE VISION/NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
2.1. 
Current Planning Issues relating to Nunthorpe Grange
(a) 
Medical Centre – The Chair informed that a revised position statement had been sent to MC planning department. He informed of the difficulty with the application as the Parish Council welcomed the new surgery but were critical firstly of the road positioning, which had been addressed by MC funding a much more extensive road, the revised statement covered the outstanding concern about the footpath. 

Cllr Rathmell entered the meeting.

There appeared to be confusion by the planners regarding what was requested, this was only a footpath alongside the Medical Centre.  The Parish Council asked that the building proceed without delay and consideration then given to the footpath issue, this concern was understood by some within MC. Mike Eccles informed that he was involved with the Doctors practice in terms of publicity and the website. He did not represent the practice but personally felt that the approach was correct as he had also observed issues with pedestrian access.  
(b) 
Persimmon Site – The Chair informed that the planning committee was unlikely to look at the application until May onwards. The Parish Council had objected to the application and hoped to speak at the committee meeting.  Members commented on the proposed footpath which cut through Nunthorpe Gardens, it was agreed that this could cut the carbon footprint to allow access to Guisborough Road, but there were issues about rights of way. The Chair informed that this had been mentioned in the objection. 
2.2. 
Strategic Developments
(a) 
“Nunthorpe Nineteen” including Nunthorpe Vision Meeting on 08/02/21 – 

The Chair informed of a commitment of Nineteen points by Middlesbrough Mayor Mr Preston which covered areas on Housing Development, Community amenities, Community Support and Infrastructure and joint working. The Chair stated that the Mayor’s intent to make some commitments about Nunthorpe had been announced prior to the January meeting, and had therefore already been given some consideration by the Parish Council.  There were no further comments.
(b)
 “Nunthorpe Nineteen” - Next stages 

Cllr Tovey stated that from feedback there were concerns on how this would be progressed. There was a lot of work for the Parish Council and the Community to refine details and get the most out of the commitments which seemed to be a positive gesture. He added that Nunthorpe Vision would continue to press and lobby to get Middlesbrough council to move forward on any points from residents.  Nunthorpe Parish Council had published its five priorities which could change if further representations were made. It was requested that feedback be made to any of the groups involved. 
(c) 
Baseline Study

The Chair informed that the study related to the Nunthorpe Nineteen but included a wider number of issues, the study was to find out the provision for health, education, sports facilities etc. He stated that Nunthorpe Parish Council / Middlesbrough Council had jointly appointed Lichfields, an independent organisation to provide a baseline study (funded entirely by Middlesbrough Council), this had been due by 6th February. Cllr Tovey informed that as areas on the database did not fit neatly with Redcar & Cleveland Council information and due to a problem obtaining traffic information there had been a delay, it was hoped that Nunthorpe Vision would be advised of the result shortly. 
(d) 
Neighbourhood Plan including: Liaison with Guisborough Council, Governance Review

The Chair stated that details of the proposed Neighbourhood Plan had been circulated with the Greater Nunthorpe News magazine. There had been 292 responses with 74% coming from the Middlesbrough side of Nunthorpe and 26% from Redcar & Cleveland. The main purpose had been to define the area to be used for the plan, there was no concern raised by residents about the boundary on the Redcar & Cleveland side, however some residents of Milan Grove expressed alarm that they might be excluded from the designated area. The designation survey also provided an opportunity to ask residents for feedback about their concerns relating to living in Nunthorpe. The primary issues for those responding were increase in traffic, loss of green space, oversubscribed medical facilities, increase in crime, and insufficient indoor community facilities. Feedback was requested on the type of housing that residents would be most interested in if relocating within Nunthorpe, 41% of those expressing an opinion about moving home identified a bungalow as their preferred accommodation. The two consultants appointed by “Locality” to assist Nunthorpe Parish Council have endorsed the design of the survey, and were satisfied with the number and the analysis of the responses. The consultants have organised meetings to ensure that the Heads of Planning in Middlesbrough Council (MC) and Redcar and Cleveland Council understand what will be required in order to establish a Neighbourhood Plan. The Chair and Vice Chair of Nunthorpe Parish Council had an update meeting with the consultants on the next stages. During consultation with Redcar and Cleveland Council, it emerged that it would be prudent to liaise with Guisborough Town Council, regarding the rural section to the south of Swans Corner (including the fields to the east of Church Lane.) Guisborough Town Council was asked to comment whether its Councillors agree with the proposed dotted line delineation of “Nunthorpe”. Guisborough Town Council had been unable to answer this question, asking for a more detailed suggestion about what part of Guisborough might reasonably be termed “Nunthorpe”. The Chair stated that if MC build no further houses on the Middlesbrough side, but Redcar & Cleveland agreed to properties being built on their fields, Nunthorpe residents would feel the consequences. The Chair had met with MC officers and the CEO to discuss the matter of the 45 homes in Yew Tree Grove and Milan Grove which were in the Ward boundary of Nunthorpe but not within the parish. MC had mistakenly charged the parish precept as part of the Council Tax to these residents in the Ward boundary, they were happy to recompense the residents for the mistake, but this had enhanced concern by some residents that they did not have full membership of the Nunthorpe community. The Chair had been informed of the need for a governance review to include the properties in the parish boundary which would not come into effect until the next Parish Council election. He proposed that the Parish Council approve a governance review and a letter to the 45 homes to inform of the process. Resolved: The Chair was to write to the residents of the 45 houses and a governance review was to be progressed.                                                                                                                ACTION: Chair  




     




       
3.
To note written updates on CONTINUING PROJECTS / ACTIVITIES
3.1. 
Waste Management (including fly-tipping) - The Chair informed that a letter had been sent to MC when the Mayor had announced that they were considering fortnightly collections of standard waste. The Parish Council had concerns on a range of issues and stated the complex interrelationship on these. An acknowledgement had been received but no response, a reminder had been sent but there had still been no reply. Resolved: The Chair would follow this matter up in a formal and informal manner.   ACTION: Chair
3.2. 
Bridleways, Pedestrian Rights of Way, and associated signage - There had been many matters raised on this topic over the past 6 months, including concern on maintenance and rubble being put on the bridleway, Cllr Walker reported some success with MC Mr S Williams agreeing for the area to be resurfaced and a barrier to be placed closer to Poole roundabout to stop unauthorised vehicular access on the bridleway.  Further matters of concern being progressed by Cllr Walker were signage and getting the designation of the Green Link as a Public Right of Way (PRoW), this was already regarded as effectively a public right of way in every way but in name. It is essential to get this confirmed on official records. The Chair informed that when MC handed over management of the area to the Grey Towers Management Committee there had been agreement that a MC representative would sit on the committee, he felt that it would be prudent to ask for this to be reactivated.  Resolved: Clerk to send reminder to MC P Clarke requesting copy of the 106 agreement and drawings and for a coloured map to be requested. Cllr Smiles to circulate her version from Land Registry. Cllr Walker to request that a MC representative join the GTP Management committee.  Mr Leyland informed that many plans existed, he had a coloured plan showing all grass verges adopted by MC, Cllr Walker to liaise with DL about his documents.                                   ACTION: Clerk/Cllr Smiles/Cllr Walker
3.3. 
Traffic Issues – The Chair informed that Cllr Walker on behalf of Nunthorpe Parish Council had been pushing MC regarding reducing the speed from 40mph to 30mph on Dixons Bank and was finalising the legal order to go to legal services. MC Mr Farnham had replied stating he was not persuaded that there was a strong enough case to justify a reduction in the speed limit on Guisborough Road from 30 mph to 20 mph. All agreed that there had been many accidents on this road and had concerns regarding the speed of vehicles which travelled alongside a very busy pedestrian route which was the main thoroughfare through Nunthorpe especially with many school children.  Mr Hayton informed of complaints regarding issues crossing the road to the club, Cllr Smiles advised that she received many complaints from residents relating to the pavement space and the speed of traffic on Guisborough Road. Cllr Rathmell queried the statistics and how they were counted by the council as he agreed there had been at least five accidents in the last few years.  Resolved: Cllr Walker to reply to Mr Farnham, reminding him of the offer of a traffic survey, to be completed when lockdown had been lifted and outside of school holidays.



      
         ACTION: Cllr Walker 
3.4. 
Nunthorpe in Bloom (including wildflowers) – Cllr Tovey continued liaising with MC regarding Triangle Wood (at the end of Church Lane) to seek clarification on insurance and rent of the wood by the Parish Council with OurGreenway support. He would continue speaking with MC and seeking volunteers. He had been involved with many discussions with Mrs Thomson regarding the future of Nunthorpe In Bloom, he now had a map of tubs and would start a Facebook campaign to seek volunteers. He had met with Cllr Smiles, Mr Leyland and MC Mr Ward regarding the wildflowers. MC seed would be sited on Stainton Way. Councillor Rathmell wanted his bag of seed to be used in Nunthorpe Village, and Councillor Smiles at one of the two roundabouts approaching Nunthorpe from Stokesley. Cllr Tovey to liaise with Mr Leyland regarding a suitable site for Parish Council (75 sq m) seed along Stainton Way. Cllr Tovey proposed that a spend of £250 for (250 sq m) additional seed be approved which, dependant on success, would become an annual spend.  The spend on wildflowers was queried as at a previous meeting it had been discussed that the preparation could entail too much annual work, it was advised that MC had prepared land near the Brunton Arms and some kind of rotation would be needed on poorer soil at the top of the embankment. Resolved: £250 was agreed for a spend on wildflowers. Cllr Tovey to advise Clerk of exact cost and who cheque was payable to.                                                                                                                                           ACTION: Cllr Tovey

Later in the meeting it was raised that a cherry tree on Green Way had been felled by MC, following enquiries it was clarified that MC were seeking funding to replace the tree. 
3.5. 
Nunthorpe Sculpture / Bench

The Chair reminded that it had been brought to the attention of the Parish Council that a resident had spent money on a bench but had not consulted on the siting on this. The Parish Council had supported the matter with consulting residents close to the site in Nunthorpe Village. There had been one comment against the site. Cllr Tovey had then looked at numerous locations with a preference for it to be placed on the railway station, unfortunately consent for this site had been refused, and investigation of a series of alternative sites had also been unsuccessful. It was agreed that as there had only been one person against the site in Nunthorpe Village that this original site goes ahead, the donor was content to accept the risk. The Clerk questioned the risk involved and was informed that MC were insuring only for injury, the Parish Council would not be liable or responsible for any repairs caused by vandalism other than to have it removed if needed. The Chair stated the need to write to the resident and inform that due diligence had been completed and write to the donor to give thanks for the bench when installed.              ACTION: Chair  





                   

3.6. 
Parish Council Logo – The Chair informed that the competition which had run through Greater Nunthorpe News had received one logo. Resolved: Parish Councillors agreed that the logo would be used on the website and correspondence. 
3.7. 
Defibrillator – The Chair reminded that the Parish Council had previously committed to spending on the defibrillator. Cllr Tovey advised his progress; Sag Hussein from The Premier Store was supportive of life saving equipment being installed outside his shop and would provide the electricity and a financial contribution towards installation. The equipment would cost between £1375 and £2125 (latter includes set up, insurance and Zoom training plus up to £200 per year ongoing costs). Nunthorpe Community Council had agreed to fund around £500.   Resolved: The Parish Council approved a spend of up to £1000 and ongoing costs of up to £200 per year.   Cllr Tovey was asked to complete a comparative procurement process and canvas the other shops prior to installation.                                                                                 ACTION: Cllr Tovey    
Cllr Rathmell left the meeting.
4.0 
TO CONFIRM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 6TH JANUARY 2021 AS A TRUE AND CORRECT RECORD AND RECEIVE INFORMATION ON MATTERS ARISING

4.1 
Resolved: to approve the minutes of the Council meeting held on 6th January 2021.  The Chair to sign the minutes. Clerk to add to the Parish Council website.                                                                           ACTION: Clerk
4.2. 
Police & Crime Commissioner correspondence – Arising from Minute 2.1.3 of the 6th January meeting.

The Clerk confirmed that there had been no response to the comments made. 
Cllr Smiles lost connection to the meeting.
5.   
To note written REPORTS
5.1
Chairs report – The Chair informed of emails from NALC regarding consultation on the Right to Regenerate and the model Design Code, he informed that the Parish Council had not responded to the previous consultations as they were in agreement with responses to be made by NALC and MAPP, he suggested the same approach. This was agreed. He advised of an invite to Parish Councillors to attend discussion on The Tees Valley Climate and Nature Network with the Tees Valley Mayoral candidates on 10th March. There had been an email regarding allotments from Cleveland Police Engagement Team, a new unit within Cleveland Police to enhance engagement between Cleveland Police and “all communities”. The Parish Council informed that there were no allotments but asked to be kept informed about other current and planned activities of the team. Attention was drawn to a project regarding rights of way between Nunthorpe, Pinchinthorpe and Newton-under-Roseberry. The team were willing to liaise with the Parish Council, but only via TEAMS rather than Zoom. Cllr Walker agreed to make contact.       ACTION: Cllr Walker 
A resident had made contact regarding Nunthorpe Hall Farm and the alleged mismanagement by MC the Chair had made contact and the Clerk provided historic information, the Chair would provide a report.            

    ACTION: Chair 
A further resident asked for support in preventing MC Planning Department from removing a fence erected without planning permission. The Chair contacted the Planning Department and was informed of the options to remove/reduce the size of the fence or apply for retrospective planning permission. 
5.2
Clerk’s report - with correspondence report, the Clerk informed that all matters on the report were covered on the agenda 
5.3
Ward Councillors’ Reports – no reports received.
5.4
NMPFA minutes - (10.12.20 & 14.1.21) Mr Hayton informed of concerns relating to funding initiatives.  
Cllr Smiles returned to the meeting. 
5.5
Community Council report – There had been discussions about a Community Council web page which could become a hub with Nunthorpe in Bloom and Nunthorpe History group, with domain names redirecting to the Community Council page. The Community Council were also looking at the idea of a ‘400 club type lottery’ to raise money either for projects within Nunthorpe or elsewhere. This could be a good way of engaging with a Nunthorpe Community Council initiative, to be discussed at the next NCC meeting late March.
6.
PLANNING / LICENSING APPLICATIONS – discussion on applications received

6.1 
Updates
(a) 
Grey Towers Farm – erection of 9 dwellings The Parish Council had objected on a number of areas, there was no update.
(b)
Grey Towers Farm – discharge of conditions - To be progressed by Cllr Smiles and Mr Leyland.ACTION: Cllr Smiles
6.2 
New Applications
a)
23 Fencote Grange - Single storey extension to rear - Ref. No: 21/0045/FUL – No comment.
b)
119 Guisborough Road - Removal of 2no Ornamental Cherry trees to rear- Ref. No: 21/0030/TPO – The Chair informed that due to Cllr Thomason having an interest, other Parish Councillors should consider this application. He informed that trees had died, which was agreed by a tree surgeon, the application looked for permission to remove and replace with one cherry tree. All agreed there was no comment.
c)
6 Clarence Road - Single storey extension to rear - Ref. No: 21/0028/FUL – large extension for the property but met planning regulations. 
d)
5 Leckfell Close - Extension to porch and installation of bay window to front and conversion of garage to habitable room - Ref. No: 21/0018/FUL – already agreed, no comment.
e)
23 Grey Towers Drive - Single storey extension to rear Ref. No: 21/0012/FUL – already agreed, no comment.
f)
Nunthorpe Hall - Construction of detached storage and garage building (demolition of existing timber shed) Ref. No: 21/0005/FUL and Ref. No: 21/0006/LBC – concerns were raised about a metal frame, it was uncertain if this was a new construction prior to planning consent or part of the demolition.  It was noted that this is in the conservation area. The building was understood to be for medical storage. Cllr Smiles stated that she believed that where the building was to be sited was hidden off the car park and no one will see it as it would be shielded by trees and bushes.  Resolved: to question the structure being built and request a tiled, not flat roof, as being more appropriate for the conservation area.                                                                             ACTION: Chair
g)
4 Thimbleby Close - Two storey and single storey extension to rear - Ref. No: 21/0001/FUL – no comment
h)
3 Marton Moor Road - Erection of detached garage to rear Ref. No: 21/0109/FUL – no comment  
i)
27 Collingham Drive - Reduction of 1no tree in rear garden Ref. No: 21/0101/TCA – Cllr Walker stated that he wanted to ensure the tree was not irreparably damaged whilst reducing to build a garden room.  Resolved: Enquire with MC that it was assumed that the arborist will look at the application and ensure that healthy trees were not damaged.                                                                                                   ACTION: Clerk
j)
1 Grey Towers Drive - Single storey extension to rear, part garage conversion and relocation of boundary fence - Ref. No: 21/0088/FUL – The Chair stated that a number of residents had been in touch about the fence relocation which they felt affects the line of sight coming onto Guisborough Road from Grey Towers Drive.  Resolved: Object to the fence relocation.                                                                ACTION: Cllr Thomason
k)
5 Marton Moor Road - Single storey rear extension with flat roof (Demolition of existing single storey extension) Ref. No: 21/0056/FUL – No comment
l)
114A Guisborough Road - Alterations to include an increase in the roof height to include three dormer windows and roof lights, one and a half storey extensions to the front and rear, single story side extension, detached car port and replacement of front boundary wall with 1.8 m high metal railings and entrance gates - Ref. No: 21/0046/FUL – large development but not visible from the road, no comment. 
m)
Cleveland Cottage, Brass Castle Lane – erection of one dwelling house (demolition of existing property) – Ref 21/0041/FUL (not showing on planning portal)- The Chair informed that the property was located partly in Marton West and part in Nunthorpe and that the new property was much larger than the existing house. Planners informed that both the Marton West Neighbourhood Plan and the Nunthorpe Design Statement apply to this property, but they did not give an opinion. It was discussed that different rules applied when a house was being replaced. Cllr Smiles informed that she was unaware of the application and would look at this to see if she had any comment. Resolved: No comment unless further details necessitated action.  











          ACTION: Cllr Smiles
7.
PARISH COUNCIL CONSTITUTION AND ORGANISATION
7.1. 
Financial Report - Income/Expenditure - The Clerk advised on the following financial matters. Income: MBC council tax support grant £264.00, Nunthorpe Community Council £500.00 fireworks grant paid back. Expenditure: Parish Clerk monthly wage with end of year adjustment to suit accountants’ figures, Viking stationery £76.96, MBC Christmas light erection £690.79, Chuhan & Singh fees £72.00. The Clerk reminded of the need to pay for the photograph and logo competitions of £50 each and to make the agreed payments for the wildflowers at £250 and the defibrillator at £1000. The Chair advised that this would be organised through Cllr Tovey.






           ACTION: Cllr Tovey 
7.2. 
Social Media Policy and Communications between Meetings

Cllr Walker had completed some work on this and provided sample policies. The Chair informed of the need to ensure that one councillor did not make statements which seemed to be on behalf of the Parish Council if these were personal views. It was agreed that a swifter process of delivering information was required. He suggested that anything urgent could be agreed through the Chair or Deputy Chair plus two other councillors. Others could request a review if they were unhappy with any content posted. He added that any policy statement should be treated the same as written policy statements, with similar need for consultation between Parish Councillors and a timescale for response. Resolved: The approach outlined was agreed.
7.3. 
Organisation of Meetings

All agreed that the meeting being changed to bi-monthly and the format of the meeting with reports prior to the evening worked well and was an efficient use of time. The Chair asked for Cllr Thomason to comment on all planning applications and circulate to all to ensure collective responsibility. Resolved: Cllr Thomason to forward with comment when received from the Clerk. 



   ACTION: Cllr Thomason
7.4 
Date, time, and items for next meeting 5th May 2021 at 7pm. The Clerk informed that the May meeting would normally be preceded by the Annual Parish meeting, due to lockdown restrictions she felt that this should change, there was currently only the agreement to meet remotely until 6th May. She would gain clarity prior to the next meeting. 
Signed ……………………………………………….   Date …………………………………
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